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Council Meeting 
Held on Thursday 24th October 2019
At Manchester Bridge Club
Present: 
Irene Davies (Chairman), Alan Mould (Secretary), Jeff Morris, Jeff Smith, Joan Lewis, Rhona Goldenfield, Adam Wiseberg, John Roberts, Karen Sandler, Barbara Lewis, Rodney Lighton, Gordon Bickley, Joy Blakey.
1
Apologies for Absence

Roger Hopton, Michael Byrne, Eve Lighthill, Kevin Comrie, Alec Smalley, Mike Newman, 
2
Minutes of last Meeting held 26th March 2019
Accepted as a true and correct record.
3
Matters Arising
3.3     Action: The seminar for the A team needs to be actioned.

Remove in future.
3.3     Action: League and Cup regulation to be rewritten (AM & AW)

          Complete

3.4.5  Action: AW to contact Gordon Rainsford at EBU re information to counties

Some people seem to have more than one county of primary allegiance. This should be impossible under EBU regulations.

It is up to individuals to update their own data on My EBU.


Time to stop engaging as we are getting nowhere.  
4.1    Barbara Lewis, Ann Thornton and Kath Nelson are all retiring from their roles at this AGM. Susan Triggs runs the Swiss Intermediate Pairs. ST is happy to take entries for the Intermediate events. Suggested Suzanne Beckett.

          All the roles have been filled, so complete.

Action: JL to contact Suzanne Beckett.

          Action: ID to contact Ray Ashleigh.

          Action: MB to ask various younger members of the county.

          Action: AW to contact Barbara Eastabrook and Karen Jones.

          Action: JR to contact Howard Kay re Gazette Cup and Ben Franks.

          Action: ID to send information to JR re the role(s).

Can we get Howard Rosemarine onto the Committee?




Action: BL to ask Howard to join the MCBA Committee
4.3     Action: JB to contact Martin Cantor.

4.4     Action: working group to be formed to look at making the Higson Cup as a handicap event  

          Complete

4.8     Action: MGB to provide AW with a list of attendees at the county seminars

Not complete
4.9     Action: Henry Bissell and Joan Lewis to jointly run the GP event in July

          Complete

4.13   The County could perhaps pay for the minibridge teachers or we could use teachers who would do it for free.


Action: JB to liaise with her daughter about taking this forward.


Has had no success with the people she has approached.

4.13   AW has had contact with a teacher at MGS who wants to run sessions at lunchtime.


Action: AW to follow up with teacher at MGS.



Nothing has come of it. AW to continue to pursue.

Action: AW and JKM to liaise about this.
6        Keep Bridge Alive Initiative

         Action: AM to ask Sam Punch for further information.

         Complete
7       Action:
Selection Committee to liaise with Match Secretary to work out procedures and roles.
4
Matters Arising from the 2019 AGM


4.5    Action: JB to contact the EBU about the monthly P2P statements

Joy is continuing to pursue this.
4.11  Action: JKM to invite Andy Burnham to the opening of Congress

4.13  Action: CC and BL to do work on local festivals
Other people did the work at festivals, but it happened. Ongoing.
8.5    Action: AM to write to confirm that all wish to remain on the Conduct Committee

        
Complete

8.6    Action: AM to write to confirm that all wish to remain on the Disciplinary       

        
Committee

         
Complete

9.2    Action: AM to convene the first meeting of the finance working group

        
Complete. Agenda item

9.3    Action: AW to convene the Higson Cup working group

        
Complete

5
Report of Officers 

5.1
Chair (Irene Davies)

Club and County matters

Firstly, we must congratulate our players who played so well in the World Championships. Alan Mould and John Holland getting a silver medal in the Seniors, Catherine Draper a bronze medal in the Women’s and Michael Byrne coming so close to medal in the play off for the Bronze.

Sadly, we lost Bernard Goldenfield this year.  One of Manchester's strongest and best known and loved bridge players and a constant presence at bridge events both locally and nationally for around six decades. He will be sorely missed.

Other matters

Cheadle Hulme and Bramhall have postponed their merger until Summer 2020 as Monday nights at Lumb Lane could not be booked. They will have some joint enterprises in the meantime.

We now have organisers for all our Competitions this year:

· Congress  - Irene Davies

· Summer Intermediate Pairs – Barbara Eastabrook

· Autumn Intermediate Pairs - Karen Jones.

· Intermediate Swiss Pairs – Susan Triggs.

· Ben Franks – John Roberts and Howard Kay.

· Gazette Cup – Ann Thornton.

· Cantor Cup – Ray Ashleigh.

· Green Point events – Rhona Goldenfield.

Unfortunately , we don’t have a Tournament Secretary to co-ordinate their work. Perhaps someone would like to volunteer.

Membership Campaign

A number of clubs did excellent publicity over the Summer for their beginners lessons and club profile generally. Clubs had stalls at festivals, open days, publicity on face book and other social media and leaflets and posters given out to family, friends and the community in general. This involved members in building their own club. Newer members were the best at this. This has resulted in a good take up of beginners lessons. Trafford have 36 signed up to beginners lessons, Ashton 8, Manchester 20 and Altrincham were overwhelmed in the first week as they had 24 beginners and 8 tables of improvers. This is a very good start but for some of the clubs the next step will be the most difficult, which is finding the path to keep these learners. This will involve supervised gentle sessions and perhaps transition programmes after lessons have ceased.

The County’s clubs are holding up well in terms of Players session each month. (see separate sheet.)

The EBU now have membership Campaign blogs on the web site and Tim Anderson and David Guild have been employed to give advice. It’s worth reminding clubs that if they email Tim, they can get a password to go on the resources section of the Membership Campaign site and can claim half their publicity costs back if their leaflets have the MCBA and EBU logos on them. (Though you have to OK your spend with Tim first). The EBU will also pay half for smaller clubs to book a venue for beginners lessons to a maximum of £500.

Susan Triggs has begun to develop contacts with some U3A bridge groups. There are a vast number of these groups who play bridge, some in church halls, some in people’s houses but they are a potential audience for us, both in terms of Intermediate competitions and also getting some of them along to our clubs, The best way would seem to be to offer them some help . Rhona has volunteered to do some of this. We could also think about transition lessons which help social players to cope with club duplicates.

We are looking into organising a Workshop on Publicity for Clubs which special reference to Social Media.

The Membership Campaign group will meet again in November. Anyone who is interested and wants to do something should come along.

Miscellaneous

· Adam Wiseberg is now working with the St James Club, running a bridge session and teaching beginners.

· Joan Lewis, Irene Davies and Joy Blakey are going to attend Yorkshire CBA’s Technology day to see how it works.

· I had a telephone conversation with Charlie Bucknall who has been employed by the EBU to build Student participation in bridge. He was disappointed to hear that we had no presence in the Universities in Manchester despite our efforts. He spoke about revamping the Portland Bowl and a deal with Domino’s Pizzas to entice new student bridge players to University clubs. I said that we would be open to suggestions but that we didn’t see it as a main priority.
Report back from National meeting of County Chairs 15/5/19

There were presentations from EBED and the Membership Campaign, but most importantly from the treasurer.

The Treasurer’s report highlights being:

· Competitions are making no profit only break-even

· The Warehouse has increased sales, but margins are very slim

· The UM fees are now the mainstay of profitability.

· The Treasurer has pursued productivity gains and internal cost reductions over immediately previous years but now feels that he has exhausted this as a substantial area for gain. 

· This year we are breaking even, supported through the charity-donated initiative banked surplus for the Junior Squad to China. 

· There are substantial projects planned for the website and membership development.

· Over the next four years the EBU are budgeting a loss of £100,000 if the UM fee remains fixed. 

· One penny on the UM fee is worth £18,000 at EBU funds level. 

The Treasurer went on to outline intended cost saving initiatives:

· Make diary opt in – saving £10k pa

· Take a stricter line on half UM tariffs – saving £10k to £20k – (this impacts social bridge)

The Treasurer then gave the stark option of sanctioning an above 1p increase to UM fee (probably to 2p increase for next year) or cutting back services. Possible cutbacks being such as:

Eliminate diary, eliminate equipment grant, reduce EBED donation, abolish certificates and pens for Masterpoint milestones, further reduce financial support for international teams. 

The debate that followed concluded that the EBU is not in a strong position to significantly reduce members’ services (disaffiliation impact) and an increase to UM is the more palatable of the two options. The situation to be confirmed at the next EBU Shareholders’ Meeting. 

Report back from Northern Working Group meeting 14/7/19

There were two main items: the membership campaign and the response to the Treasurers presentation at the Chair’s meeting.

Membership Campaign

· Yorkshire is setting up a Bridge Academy in Skipton, where there is no EBU club. The intention is to turn this into an EBU club eventually.

· NEBA successfully bid for £5,000 from the National Area Action Partnership on Social 
· Inclusion (Older peoples isolation fund). This was used to refurbish a bridge club.

· NEBA has been working with a large employer in the North East that runs a pre-retirement course for its workers nearing retirement. They have also been contacting U3A groups.

· Tim Anderson reports that Camberley BC in Surrey is running Transition courses for its learners and social bridge players so they can feel comfortable in Club duplicates.

· Yorkshire have a technology fund which helps clubs to update their technology. It also runs a technology day school each year for its clubs.
Response to Chairs meeting

The NCWP considered this verbal report together with the Accounts of the EBU and EBED. We did not have detailed accounts on which the discussion could be based. But, the accounts of the charity EBED were found to be particularly interesting in that they show a £300,000 reserve which is planned to remain above £150,000 for the three year planning horizon. This is unusual for a charity. 

The NCWP concluded that EBED is financially robust and drafted their response to the EBU in preparation for the Shareholders’ Meeting:

“Given the healthy financial position of EBED, we believe that the EBU should reduce their planned annual contribution to EBED by at least the budgeted deficit amount of the EBU accounts rather than action the proposed increase to UM fees”.  
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Roll Of Honour 26th May – 7th October.

Spring Bank Holiday Congress
 Michael Byrne, playing with Dinah Caplan came second in the pairs A final at Stratford on 26th May.  

Hubert Phillips Final
In a very close final Alan Mould's team (John Holland, Jackie Pye, Jeff Smith) just lost to Sally Brock's team (Barry Myers, Phil King, Robert Sheehan) at Spondon on 28th May.  The winning margin for the Brock team was 430 aggregate points.

Corwen Trophy
The inter-county pairs event took place at Daventry on 1st-2nd June.  John Holland and Rodney Lighton finished  tenth. Joy and Irving Blakey were doing very well in third place before the final session but dropped to 15th.  John Roberts and Peter Foster finished 24th overall, Karen Reissmann and Irene Davies finished just below halfway.

Pachabo The team of John Holland, Alan Mould, Michael Byrne and Michael Newman  retained the Pachabo Trophy (inter-county teams of four) over the weekend of 8-9th June at Coventry.  Although Manchester lost their last match by the narrowest margin, they held on to the top spot by 1.5 points.  This continues Manchester's fine record in this event with the third win since 2015, the other two years they finished second.

Yorkshire Congress
Martin Taylor playing with Barbara Hackett won the main pairs final at Harrogate on 8th June and  Paul Beckwith and Neil Thomas  won the secondary pairs final.

European Open
The European Open Championships took place in Istanbul from 15-29th June.  Manchester players participating were Michael Byrne in the Leslie team in the Open and John Holland in the Penfold team in the Seniors.  Both teams qualified for the knock out phase from the Swiss event, where the Leslie team lost in the round of 32, the Penfold won their quarter final match but lost in the semi-finals, thus earning a bronze medal.  In the open teams Justin and Jason Hackett played in the Mossop team which won the event.

Riviera Congress 

Gary Hyett  won the Swiss Teams at Torquay on 30th June playing with Alan Cooke, Robert Miller and Bill Taylor.

EBU Summer Seniors
John Holland and Raymond Semp won the Swiss Teams at Eastbourne with Frank Wharton and Geoff Foley from Middlesex by a large margin on 7th July.

Bronze Medal for Michael's Juniors
The English Juniors, with Michael Byrne as their non-playing captain, won two bronze medals at Oslo in the European Championships.  

EBU Scarborough Summer Congress
In the Senior's pairs on July 24-25th John Holland and Jackie Pye were second, Paul Murray and Peter Grauer were first equal in the B final.  In the teams on July 26th John and Jackie won the B final with Bill Hirst and Jeremy Dhondy. 

Preston Blue Point Swiss Pairs
Several Manchester pairs competed in this event on Sunday 4th August.  Rodney Lighton and John Currie were best placed finishing third.

EBU Summer Congress
In the mid-week Seniors Pairs at Eastbourne on 6th August, Alan Nelson playing with former Manchester player Bill Hirst was second in the A final, with Kath Nelson and Rhona Goldenfield sixth.  John Holland won the B final with Alan Cooke.
Gary Hyett won the Mixed Pivot Teams on 7th August with Brian Senior, Ros Wolfarth and Sue Millard; Rhona Goldenfield, Kath and Alan Nelson were third with David Dickson.In the Senior Swiss Teams on 7-8th August John Holland's team won, Gary Hyett's team were third.
John Holland and Rhona Goldenfield were second in the Mixed Pairs on 8th August.
Michael Byrne was second in the Brighton Bowl with Kieran Dyke, Barry Myers and Sally Brock over the final weekend.

Northern Midweek Congress
John Holland and Alan Mould  won the three session pairs at Harrogate on 20-21st August by a good margin.

Bolton Congress 

Rodney Lighton and John Currie won the pairs at Bolton on Saturday 31st August by a good margin.  In fourth place were Stephen Ward and Paul Morrell.  In the Teams on Sunday Alec Smalley, Barbara Lewis, Irene Davies and Karen Reissmann were second, with Kath & Alan Nelson, Stuart Shalom and Daniel Kelsall fourth.

Welsh Foursomes
Jeff Smith, Jeff Morris, John Hassett, Peter Foster and John Roberts won the Welsh Fours at Wrexham over the weekend of 14-15th September.

LCBA Mixed Pairs
Rhona Goldenfield and Jeff Morris won the Lancashire Mixed Pairs at Poulton on Sunday 22nd September.  

World Championships Silver for Seniors, Bronze for Women 

The World Championships were held in Wuhan, China from 14th-28th September.  England had a team in each of the four events: Open, Women, Mixed and Senior.  Manchester players involved were John Holland and Alan Mould in the Seniors and Michael Byrne playing with Fiona Brown in the Mixed and Catherine Draper playing with Gillian Fawcett in the Women's.  

In the quarter finals, the Open team lost to USA 1 after leading by a large margin, the Women won comfortably against Poland, the Seniors scraped a four IMP win against China with John and Alan playing throughout and the Mixed team won against Latvia, having been 20 down after the fourth set.

The Seniors turned their semi-final against The Netherlands round with an amazing 79 IMP win in the fourth set and won by 77 IMPs. The Women lost heavily to Sweden conceding with one set to go.  The Mixed team have done very well, but lost a fairly close match to the USA by 28.  

In the Seniors final England lost to Denmark, therefore getting a silver medal. John and Alan who played every board in the knock out phase and most of the qualifying matches.

The Women won their bronze medal match in a dramatic finish, overtaking the Netherlands on the last board, many congratulations to Catherine and the team.
The Mixed Team got close to overhauling Romania in the last set when Michael and Fiona bid and made two slams not bid by the opponents, but our other pair pressed too hard on a couple of boards and Romania won by 24.  Congratulations to all the team who have done very well to finish fourth in the inaugural World Mixed Teams.

Cumbria & Westmorland GP Pairs
Eddie Thornton-Chan and Tony Hodgson were second in this event on Sunday 29th September at Kendal.

Premier League
The first weekend of the English Premier League took place on the weekend 5-6th Oct in London.  Manchester players involved were Ollie Burgess, Jeff Morris, John Hassett, Catherine Draper, Andrew Woodcock in Susanna Gross's team in division 1, They were in 8th place after the first weekend, Michael Byrne is in Tim Leslie's team, who were first in division 2  after weekend 1, while  John Holland and Alan Mould in Sandra Penfold's team in the same division were second. Peter Foster, John Roberts and Peter Jones are in Peter Foster's team in division 3 and were lying twelfth.

Great Northern Swiss Pairs

56 pairs played in this competition over the weekend of the 6/7th October in Leeds. The best placed Manch4ester player was Gary Hyett who was 5th, playing with Alan Cooke. Martin Taylor was 7th, playing with Barbara Hackett and Peter Grauer and Paul Murray were 9th.

Congratulations to all
Comments

From the figures on the graph above, if we take out Ashton and Besses who joined in the last two years, then there has been a 2% drop in player sessions. The higher your NGS, the more you are in danger. A number of clubs have healthy beginners sessions now. Biggest challenge is to take people from supervised sessions into standard duplicates.
Of the 1530 or so members, we have 200 whose grades we do not know, 161 are jack or above.

There are grants up to £500 from the EBU for smaller clubs to help them run lessons.

There is a great distrust of EBED in Northern working group as the EBU has no control of the money.

Board of Directors of EBU meeting on 12th September. UM increase of 1p from next financial year. They are planning a reduction of funding to EBED. Setting funds aside for improving software and improving website
5.2
Secretary (Alan Mould)
This has been a very quiet period as secretary, with absolutely no matters of any import to report to the Council.

On a personal matter, I am up for re-election to the EBU Selection Committee and I would be grateful if the Council would support me in this matter and ask the shareholders to vote for me.
Action: Shareholders to vote for AM to EBU Selection Committee. Proxies to go to AS. Kay Carter at the EBU must be informed at least 72 hours beforehand.
5.3
Treasurer (Joy Blakey)
FOR THE PERIOD 1st APRIL TO 7th OCTOBER 2019.

The June 2019 Intermediate Pairs made a small loss of £29 after all expenses. There were 38 players (42 last year).

The July 2019 Swiss Teams made a profit of £458.32 after all expenses. There were 104 players (the same as last year). The increase in profit from last year (£314) is because in 2018 we had to make a refund to players of £130.

For the first time in many years, we made a slight increase to the cost of league entry  this year and to date the income from League, Cup, Extra Players and Affiliated Players is £3,831 with £80 still to collect from two teams entered into Div 7 (expected total £3911) which is an increase on last year of £322. Only one team waited until 1st September to pay (with the exception of some teams added late to Div 7) which meant that all monies were received, and it was not necessary to implement the £10 surcharge for late payment!  It is worth noting  that just over 90% paid by BACS transfer directly into the MCBA account at Nat West which is a huge improvement on last year when only 70% paid by BACS.  (Hopefully next year it will be 100%!)

In the period  (ie up to and including August this year) the EBU has paid the County approximately £1127 for P2P (should be £1162). They have erroneously deducted £35 which will be included in the September submission. The EBU works at least six weeks in arrears which is why we have not yet received the amount for September.

To date I have not been asked to pay for any of the County Teams entry fees.

Venues for 2020 have been booked and (where St. Peter’s Hall is concerned) will be paid for by the end of November (this is to get this year’s rates). A £500 deposit has been paid to the V&A for the Congress.

There are no substantial outgoings pending as all accounts have been paid up to date.

Today the current account at Nat West stands at £8,205.03 in credit and our Skipton Building Society account has a credit balance of £8,429.69. 

With regard to the Cantor Family Gift to MCBA set up to pay for the Cantor Cup, the Business Reserve Account at Nat West in this regard stands at £5,530.21.

NB – I was asked to look into getting a suitable trophy in memory of the late Bernard Goldenfield as the trophy for the Manchester Congress Teams event. After discussion with Rhona I have selected a Whisky Decanter Trophy which will stand inside a wooden plinth which will have metal plaques for the names of winners. The Decanter will be engraved :


THE

BERNARD GOLDENFIELD

TROPHY

MCBA CONGRESS TEAMS

WINNER

I will confirm the exact cost to MCBA, but I expect it to be in the region of £250-£300.
Comments

The stress free capability of the Lancashire CBA website is better that ours.

At Brierfield you have to write a cheque!

Can we do it on our website? Not easily.

Should we have a secondary BridgeWebs website which costs about £50/year and then people could enter and pay online.

Action: RL to look into setting up a BridgeWebs site for online entries.
5.4
League Secretary (Adam Wiseberg), Higson Cup Secretary (Adam Wiseberg) & Goldstone Trophy Secretary (Roger Hopton)

League (Adam Wiseberg)
Nine teams dropped out of the League this year although most of the players involved joined existing or new teams. Only three new teams entered and so, with the help of Jeff Morris I recruited nine new teams into Div 7, so we have seventy one teams in the League this year. This is an increase of three on last year.

I divided Div 7 into two divisions, 7a and 7b with seven and six teams respectively.  One team from each Division will be promoted to Div 6.  

I reduced the number of boards played in Div 7 to 20 per match. Hopefully this will mean that the new teams don’t find their first year experience to be too challenging and will return next year when we can try to bring another six to eight teams into the fold.

Dealing with entries and setting up the Divisions was somewhat challenging, but I hope that, using the experience from this year, I can devise an improved electronic entry form for next season and reduce the workload accordingly.

As a result of the withdrawals, two of which were teams which should have played in Div 2 this season, only one of the teams due to be relegated actually went down. One additional team was promoted from Div 3 to 2 and one from 4 to 3.  Numbers in the respective Divisions are as follows :

1
11


2
10

3
10

4
10

5
  9

6
  8

7a
  7

7b
  6

Matches have now been played in all Divisions except the two lowest ones.

I have set the EBU system up to allocate masterpoints.

Higson Cup (Adam Wiseberg)

46 teams entered the Cup.

As agreed at the AGM the competition is being run according to a handicap formula and the first round was drawn without seeds.

The draw has been arranged so that there will only be one bye during the competition.  Six teams will play each other in the final.  I plan for them to play five matches of ten boards each.

As it is not yet clear how many teams will go into the Plate, I can’t predict how many will play in the Plate final.

MBC have advised that they have two full rooms available on Sundays and so we will hold the finals there.

The decision not to seed the first round means that some Div 1 and Div 2 teams, all of who are precluded from playing in the Plate, will only get one match for their entry fee this year.  However, this is no different in principle from last year when certain teams were seeded and didn’t play in round 1 so if they were knocked out in round 2, they also only got one match. The others went into a free draw and any Div 1 or 2 team knocked out in round 1 also only got one match.

There has been a suggestion that, as the competition is now handicapped all teams should be allowed into the Plate.  I wouldn’t be supportive of this until we have established that the handicaps truly level the playing field.  Early indications are that the lower Division teams are not getting nearly enough help, but we need to see more data.

Goldstone Trophy Secretary (Roger Hopton)

Last year’s competition was won by St Titus

The conditions of the competition have been updated and brought in line with the Higson and League competitions. Many thanks to Alan Mould in doing a draft document and revising it as needed.

There were only 4 seeds this year, 3 obvious seeds but the 4th place less obvious, other member from the selection committee and council were asked for their views and used to make the final decision.

The entry this year was 26 teams, 8 more than last year, which means there are only 6 teams had a bye to the second round of which 4 were seeded, the other 2 drawn randomly from the division 2 teams. The remaining position were drawn randomly.

The big increase in the number of teams entering is due to Adam encouraging teams to enter the Goldstone when they did their league/Higson entries. So well done and thanks to Adam.

So far this year half of the first round matches have been played, and that seems to bode well for the competition completing with problems.

No changes are proposed.
Comments

Adam is doing a fantastic job.

Everybody has paid.

Lot of new teams in Division 7, so most teams have a “buddy” from a higher division.

Some email correspondence with a member who felt the Higson Cup final should be more than 6 teams. The working group confirmed 6 was the appropriate number.

The Higson final will be handicapped according to NGS as close as possible to the time of the final, rather than by the league division handicapping system.
5.5
Membership Secretary (Karen Sandler)

The number of lines on the EBU membership list is now 1513. The analysis of this is as follows:

	P2P
	1463

	Direct members
	49

	(Teachers - EBTA
	(27)

	(Juniors (under 25)
	(17)

	Fast track student
	1

	Total from spreadsheet
	1513


This does actually add up – 1463 + 49 + 1 = 1513. However, it makes no sense if compared to previous numbers below. We seem to have another 138 PTP players, at a time when we know there have been a number of deaths within club membership. As the membership data by club is known to be unreliable, it is impossible to reconcile or investigate from this spreadsheet.

One explanation is that the (still incomprehensible) spreadsheet includes members of clubs who are not within the Manchester area. This means that they are PTP players, but not in Manchester, but must be primary Manchester players, even though they do not play here. There are other PTP players who are in non-affiliated bridge clubs in the Manchester area. I am really not sure how we reconcile these figures. Some names immediately stand out, but I will not name them within this report, for data protection reasons.

Yet another anomaly is the descriptions of the clubs themselves. If you take the figures as reliable (which I don’t), for example there appear to be only 38 members of Bramhall Bridge Club within the EBU. I find this hard to believe. However, there is also a Bramhall Green Bridge Club, which I think might be Brookdale Bridge Club. This is a very healthy bridge club but tends to be social. Some other bridge clubs are described as slightly differing names too. 

We used to be able to rely on the PTP number, and that was what we measured against regarding the “health” of the membership. This figure now seems to be totally unreliable. I have included figures below from the previous year for comparison purposes. They are so unreliable now, as to be possibly meaningless for our use.

Member Analysis May 2019

Because the EBU database is totally irreconcilable, I have decided to analyse the data further. It will make it even more confusing but will illustrate why the data is so incorrect.

Firstly, I will do a simple, but direct comparison with the March 2019 figures

March 2019

	P2P
	1325

	Direct members
	54

	(Teachers - EBTA
	25)

	(Juniors (under 25)
	17)

	Fast track student
	1

	Total from spreadsheet
	1383


May 2019
P2P 1323

Direct 54

Student 2

Total 1379

From the report before:

Member Analysis October 2018
From the last analysis:

                March 2018  

	P2P
	1292
	

	Junior/Student
	20
	

	Direct Members
	63
	

	Direct Juniors
	0
	

	(Teachers - EBTA
	24
	)

	Total
	1375
	

	TOTAL from spreadsheet
	1362
	


Comments

Still not clear why there are still all these discrepancies given things were run off recently.

5.6
Tournament Secretary
There is no Tournament Secretary report but here are the minutes of the Tournament Committee meeting.

Intermediate Pairs events
Adam suggested the name was changed but after some discussion and suggestions it was agreed to keep it the same.

Suggestions were Really Easy J High No Fear.

In future the intermediate events would be stratified giving out more prizes and taking more photos.

Adam said there were 13 teams in the 2 Div 7 and he had all the email addresses and would email all players about the intermediate/non expert events.

It was decided to hold another non expert event in July/Aug to be called Really 

Easy for NGS 8.

Cantor Cup   

Ray Ashleigh to run and he has everything under control.

Joy is to ask Martin Cantor about better use of the money we hold for this event.

Generally, it was felt that it would be useful to hold transition sessions to try to encourage more social bridge players to join in duplicates.

Green Pointed Events  V

Venue and Directors booked for 2020 and Rhona will organise as usual. 

Ben Franks  

John Roberts will make every effort to get players from out of the area.
Gazette Cup   

Ann T will organise it is Feb 2nd team of 8 £80 including refreshments.

Higson Cup 

Final will be 6 teams and the plate will be 9 or 10. It was decided to use Manchester Bridge Club where food can be provided, or players can bring their own.

	DATE
	EVENT
	ORGANISER(S)
	EMAIL ADDRESS
	VENUE
	CONF.
	PAID ROOM HIRE
	DIRECTOR(S)

	2019
	
	TREASURER
	BLAKEYJOY@GMAIL.COM
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	3 NOV
	AUTUMN INT PAIRS
	KAREN JONES
	karen@acl.co.uk 
	ST. PETERS
	YES
	PAID
	JOAN LEWIS

joan.lewis@sky.com 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	1 DEC
	BEN FRANKS
	JOHN ROBERTS & HOWARD KAY
	robertsjohn200@gmail.com
howard.a.kay@hotmail.com 
	M/C BC
	YES
	NO
	HENRY BISSELL

henrz.me@hotmail.com 

	2020
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	4/5 JAN
	MANCHESTER CONG.
	IRENE DAVIES
	irenedavies14@gmail.com

	V&A
	YES
	DEPOSIT PD
	TBC

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	2 FEB
	GAZETTE CUP
	ANN THORNTON
	a.thornton143@live.com

	ST. PETERS
	YES
	To be paid

28.11.19
	JOAN LEWIS

	23 FEB
	CANTOR CUP
	RAY ASHLEIGH
	r.ashleigh@btinternet.com 
	M/C BC
	YES
	NO
	JOAN LEWIS

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	7 MAR
	GP SWISS PAIRS
	RHONA G
	rhonag43@virginmedia.com  
	ST. PETERS
	YES
	To be paid 28.11.19
	HENRY BISSELL

JOAN LEWIS

	29 MAR
	INT SWISS PAIRS
	SUSAN TRIGGS
	Grasan30@gmail.com 
	M/C BC
	YES
	NO
	JOAN LEWIS

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	26 APR
	HIGSON FINALS
	ADAM WISEBERG
	awiseberg@gmail.com 
	CHBC
	NO
	NO
	TBC

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	21 JUN
	SUMMER INT PAIRS
	BARBARA EASTABROOK
	eastabrook1@btopenworld.com

	ST. PETERS
	YES
	To be paid

28.11.19
	TBC

	19 JUL
	GP SWISS TEAMS
	RHONA G
	rhonag43@virginmedia.com  
	ST. PETERS
	YES
	28.11.19
	HENRY BISSELL

JOAN LEWIS

	1 NOV
	AUTUMN INT PAIRS
	KAREN JONES
	karen@acl.co.uk 
	ST.PETERS
	YES
	28.11.19
	TBC

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	


Comments

Ben Franks

MBC booked. Maximum 20 tables.

600 players have been emailed.

Concerned about TD position. HB has agreed to do it, but never answers any emails.

There will be a prize based on handicap. It will be based on NGS.

David can do mince pies and wine if needed.
Action: RG will also send it to her mailing list.

Action: HB will need to assess the NGS grades on the day.

Intermediate Pairs

27 Pairs so far.
800 emails sent to people J and below.

Cantor Cup

JB has attempted to contact Martin Cantor. 

He has ignored the part about using the money for other purposes.

It would be useful to have the Cantor Cup at a club that does a lot of teaching.

Action: JB to ask Martin Cantor about using the money for (a) support for teaching (b) supporting a new U8 event, (c) supporting prizes for the Congress.

5.7
Congress Secretary (Irene Davies)
Congress takes place on Saturday and Sunday 4th and 5th January 2020 at the Marriot V & A hotel.
Neil Morley will again direct over the two days, assisted by Nicholas Greer on the Saturday and Henry Bissell on the Sunday. The Players Progress Trophy will be directed by Joan Lewis. We are still looking for a director for the Kevin Comrie Trophy on the Sunday.
The timings are the same as last year. There will be a new trophy for the winning team: the Bernard Goldenfield Trophy.
Leaflets and posters for the event have already begun to be distributed.
We have agreed to purchase a roller banner for Congress which can be used each year, both as a backdrop for photographs of winners as and as a publicity aid. The plan is to take it to each club in November and use it as a prop to gather support for the Congress. It will cost about £80.
Could the secretary ensure that all the MCBA bridge clubs have it advertised on their web site.
Jeff Morris is trying to get Andy Burnham the Lord Mayor to open the Congress.
In consultation with Rhona I have decided to push back the setting up of Congress at the V & A to about 3pm so people can attend the memorial for Bernard Goldenfield and then come afterwards to set up.
We need everybody to advertise the Congress as widely as possible, taking leaflets to all the bridge events you attend and talking to players about it. Email the electronic version of the leaflet or poster to your bridge acquaintances.
Comments

Still looking for a Director for the Kevin Comrie on the Sunday. Any suggestions?

Action: BL to ask David McNeillie and JL to ask Mark Gomme about directing the Kevin Corrie Cup.
ID will look for someone outside the County.

Someone needs to take charge of the money – put it in the hotel safe.
5.8
Match Secretary (Michael Byrne)
No report.
5.9
Green Point Secretary (Rhona Goldenfield)
The teams in July was full 26 tables won by Ollie Burgess, Mark Weekes, Gillian Fawcett, and Catherine Draper.

Directed by Henry Bissell and ably assisted by Joan Lewis who also does a tremendous amount of work beforehand dealing boards printing etc.

My grateful thanks to her as usual.

They are both booked to direct both Green Pointed events in 2020.

I will be organising the flyers for December for the Pairs in March.

I think we should keep the price at £20 per person for next year.
Comments

Need to make sure that the results are sent to the EBU under the correct code for charging.
5.10
Chair of Selectors (Alan Mould)
At the 2019 MCBA AGM, all of the selection committee members re-stood and were elected unopposed, so the Committee remained as Roger Hopton, Alan Mould, Michael Newman, John Roberts and Adam Wiseberg.

Since the AGM, the Committee has met twice face to face, in June and in August. It will meet again in the New Year if the team is successful in the Tollemache qualifier. In addition, there have been three tele-conference meetings, all of which when the chair was unavailable. In between time there has been frequent email correspondence, particularly concerning difficulties around the Northern League. 

At the first meeting:

· Alan Mould was elected chair for the year, nem. con.

· Teams for the President’s Cup (A and B) and the All Counties super final A and B divisions were confirmed, having previously been agreed by tele-conference and email correspondence.

· Teams for rounds 1 and 2 of the Northern League were selected.

· The team for the Derbyshire match was selected

At the second meeting, teams for the Northern League rounds 3 and 4 (with the exception of the A division) and the Tollemache qualifier were selected, as well as reviewing captains reports from all matches played to date were selected. 

In the Derbyshire match, MCBA won by a small margin, having been 24 imps adrift at half time. 

In the Inter Counties super final (A division), Manchester was comfortably in front at half time, but blew it in the second half to finish third. In the B division, the team sadly finished a poor last.

In the President’s Cup, the A team finished 2nd to Merseyside and Cheshire, 8 VPs behind them, with Manchester B bringing up the rear. 

At the time of writing, the Northern Bridge League has just been completed. In the A division, Manchester A1 had a very good third round to be leading by 1VP from Yorkshire and managed to increase that lead in Round 4 to win by 12VPs. Manchester A2 managed to get off bottom place in the last match, which was excellent news. Manchester was second in the B division but a full 30 VPs behind Yorkshire going into round 4. Not surprisingly that gap could not be overcome, and Manchester finished second to Yorkshire, 34VPs adrift. In the C division, the C1 team was leading by 18 VPs going into the last round. They had a poor last round, but so did the other contenders, and Manchester C held on to win by 10VPs. The C2 team finished in a very credible 5th place out of 8.

Every year the Committee has problems of availability, particularly for the Northern League, but this year has been particularly bad. Round 3 clashed with the world championships in Wuhan which involved three of the county’s leading players, whereas round 4 takes place on the Gold Cup finals weekend, which takes out two of the county’s leading players. In addition, there have been a number of other players unavailable for matches, and a particularly large number of dropouts, making the Committee’s ongoing work very difficult as it was constantly firefighting in order to get a team to the table at all.

My own availability for dealing with Committee work has been severely limited this year, and much of the difficulties around players dropping out had to be dealt with whilst I was in China. I would like to offer my thanks to the enormous amount of work put in by all members of the Committee, but in particular by Adam Wiseberg, who shouldered the responsibility for all of the communications over this period.

There have again been considerable problems with the Match Secretary not informing reserves for matches that they are reserves, with the result that when they are called on, they have arranged something else as they did not know. This has caused the Committee considerable waste of time and effort as new pairs are searched for to fill the gaps. As chair, I will raise this as a matter of urgency at the Council meeting. 

Finally, many of the Council will already know that Michael Newman has not been well for a number of months and I am sure the Council will join the Committee and myself in wishing him a speedy recovery.
Comments

A lengthy discussion occurred around the issues between the Selection Committee and the Match Secretary with no resolution.

Action: When teams are selected by the selection committee, they will be sent to the Match Secretary and the webmaster.

Action: Arrange the next Council meeting on a Tuesday rather than the Thursday.

Action: Council felt that reserves have to be informed at the same time as players

5.11
Publicity Officer (Jeff Morris)

Really good idea to get in touch with Andy Burnham to persuade him what a great contribution bridge players have made to the reputation of Manchester. What is it that we want him to do to support this?

Get him to Congress? Yes

Civic reception? Yes.

Contact local MPs as well.

5.12
EBU Shareholders (Michael Newman, Jeff Morris, Alec Smalley)
The question for Thursday is do MCBA wish to nominate anyone for

· Chairman of EBU

· Vice-Chairman of EBU

· Selection Committee

· Board of Directors

· Laws and Ethics Committee

Comments

MCBA has no further nominations to make.
5.13
Schools, Youth and Teachers Liaison (Jeff Morris)


JKM has been in touch with MGS. Teacher involve din lunchtime bridge is interested in minibridge for years 7 and 8 in new year.

Sent 2 kids to junior teach in.


In negotiation with Cheadle Hulme High School, but the school is finding it hard to find a staff member who would be prepared to assist.


Also talking to Withington Girls School.


Daniel Kelsall doing bridge at school he is teaching at on his PGCE (St. Ambrose) and is going to approach MMU about minibridge as a potential teaching aid.


Charlie Bucknall has taken up the role of trying to stimulate youth bridge. He is interested in us trying to do something. 


Henry Ding is at MU, second year maths. Would he help set up with Freshers week?
5.14
Webmaster (Rodney Lighton)

Nothing to report.

6
Report from the working party on County finances (set up at the 2019 AGM)

This working group, convened by the secretary, had several email conversations and consulted the treasurer, accounts preparer, and auditor, over the sensible level of reserves for an organisation such as MCBA to hold. The conclusions were:

(a) The sensible level of reserves was around £7,500 - £10,000
(b) Given the uncertainty over the costs of the competitions for this year that it was not possible to predict what the surplus (if any) would be, and therefore not possible to predict what the County’s reserves would be.
The working group thus determined that the only prudent course of action was to do nothing this year and refer the matter back to the 2020 AGM.

Comments

ID and the Treasurer and 3 others are going to YCBA’s Development Day with the hope of picking up ideas.

JB said that in the future that she would want to support the players who play for the county. 

Action: SC to have a questionnaire of A team players as to what they want from the NBL.
7
Report from the County Development Committee

Already covered above.
8
Discussion of motion from the NCWP to the EBU Board meeting:

“Given the healthy financial position of EBED, there should be no increase to UM fees for the forthcoming year.  Furthermore, we believe that the EBU should reduce their planned annual contribution to EBED by the budgeted deficit amount of the EBU accounts.”

This has been overtaken by events.
9
Discussion of Any Other Business Relating to the EBU AGM

None
10
Any Other Business

No
11
Date of next meeting

24/3/2020, 1pm. MBC
